Minutes
Monthly Board Meeting
Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corporation
April 4, 2023
The Board of Directors of Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corp. met in regular session at 6:00 PM. Tuesday, April 4, 2023, at the Chalk Bluff Water Office, 6511 Gholson Road, Waco, Texas 76705 and via Zoom.
Attended in the office: Dennis Carrigan, President; Noah Smith, Vice President; Clay McKinney, Secretary/Treasurer; Lem Brown; John Engelke; Danny Volcik; Barry Hand, Operator/Manager; Elizabeth Clinard, Office Manager; Kevin Lander, 2nd Operator.
Attended via Zoom: Justus Lindsey; Vern Darlington.

Absent:  Eddie Coker.

1) Call to order: Dennis Carrigan called the meeting to order at 6:01 PM.
2) Kathleen Dow: Kathleen Dow was not present, Dennis Carrigan said he spoke with Kathleen, and she reported the City of Waco is back in business.  And hopefully we will be hearing back from Waco soon.
3) Comments from President or Presiding Director:  Dennis Carrigan spoke to the board and advised he will be resigning as President as of tonight’s meeting.
4) Manager Comments: Barry Hand addressed the board.  The Well at Halbert is down.  He said the pump was replaced in 2020.  The pump tested good in 2020.  He said the wire tested okay when it was taken out, but tested bad before it was put back in.  The wire was installed in 2015.  The wire will have to be ordered.  One company said 3 to 4 weeks out at $39.00 a ft.  Another company said 1 week out at $52.00 a ft.  We need 1,325 feet.  The total repair will be $128,000.00 with a $50,000.00 deductible through the insurance company.  He said he filed the claim, and the insurance will not cover the pump because it was not out, but he said the pump is not worth putting back in, it needs to be replaced.  He said Homestead Heritage also lost their motor the same day.  He thinks there may have been a lightening strike or power surge. Barry reported that the floor on the storage tank at the office had to be replaced.  He said the repairs will be finished on the 9th and that the tank will need to sit 7 days, then filled and chlorinated.  It will have to sit for another 2 days and then drained (200,000 gallons).  The tank will then be filled again and sampled.  The White Rock Plant is finished except for the outside.  Barry said that Barlow should start on the White Rock pad for the generator and work on the storage tanks should start soon.  Barry also mentioned that it had come to his attention that questions had been raised about tools being purchased through CBWSC.  Barry stated that Hand Plumbing will reimburse CBWSC for tools purchased and that he will no longer purchase tools through CBWSC.  Dennis Carrigan stated he and Clay McKinney had spoken and decided CBWSC is not in the tool business.  Clay asked if the 4 sticks of pipe that had been replaced at the Well at the office was the cause of the wire going out?  Barry Hand said no.  Barry Hand said we can sell the wire for salvage after the insurance pays the claim.
5) Consideration of March 2023 Minutes: A Motion was made by John Engelke and seconded by Noah Smith to accept the Minutes as written.  Motion passed with no opposition.
6) February 2023 Director’s Report: Dennis Carrigan said the water loss was high due to several breaks.  He said high use meters have gone down.  
7) Consideration of February 2023 Financials: A Motion was made by John Engelke and seconded by Lem Brown to accept the Financials as written.  Motion passed with no opposition.
8) Action items:
A. Operations Manual Proposal & Marked Maps:  Dennis Carrigan asked if the Manual had been updated and digitized?  Barry Hand said it had not.  Dennis asked if the Maps could be marked and ready for the May meeting?  Barry Hand said yes.
B. Conflict of Interest & Hold Harmless Policy:  Dennis Carrigan said he spoke with Kathleen Dow, our attorney, and asked her to give her opinion on the Conflict of Interest & Hold Harmless Policy.  Dennis Carrigan asked for comments.  Lem Brown said he is not concerned with either.  He said he felt like it was already addressed in the Tariff.  Justus Lindsey said the D&O insurance policy has exceptions for CBWSC to pay attorney fees for a director being sued for board business.
C. Committee Reports:  Dennis Carrigan asked for comments from the committees.  There were none. 
D. Violations & Updates:  Dennis Carrigan noted the letter from STGWD Violation was in the Director’s Packet.  Vern Darlington questioned on the past TCEQ violation.  Barry Hand stated CBWSC had received an email from TCEQ asking for more paperwork.  Barry hand said he will have it to TCEQ in a week.  Vern asked when the violation first occurred.  Barry Hand said January 2022.  Dennis Carrigan asked that violations be added to the Agenda and reported at each month’s meeting and asked that they be updated every meeting after that until resolved.
E. Request TCEQ Executive Director to permit CBWSC to temporarily (up to 1 year) suspend meter sales beyond current obligations in consideration of STGWD violation:  Dennis Carrigan stated this our 3rd year receiving a over pumping violation from STGWD.  He stated CBWSC has been changing meters and fixing leaks, but we do not know if this will help.  He suggested we request TCEQ to see if we can temporarily suspend the sale of water meters until we have a resolution.  Vern Darlington stated he would prefer to leave it to the entities to step in and tell us to stop selling meters.  He did not want it to be the decision of CBWSC as it would affect the value of property in the area. A Motion was made by Danny Volcik and seconded by Justus Lindsey not to request the TCEQ to suspend meter sales.  Motion passed with no opposition.  Justus Lindsey stated we have one job and that is to provide water to the community.  Vern Darlington asked for an update on the STGWD to increase the permit.  Barry Hand said he called Scooter and Scooter said no, we cannot up the permit.  Charles Beseda with Birome Water said he thinks we can update by production.  Barry Hand said he will check into it.
F. Clarification of compensating directors for work outside of scope as a director: After a discussion a Motion was made by Noah Smith and seconded by Clay McKinney to approve compensation for directors for work outside the scope of a director if it is approved by the board members.  Motion passed with one opposing vote from Danny Volcik.  Lem Brown mentioned this is discussed in the CBWSC Bylaws.
G. Current CBWSC personnel policy, dated 1990, needs updating: Dennis Carrigan stated that our Personnel Policy Book is outdated and asked Elizabeth to research who is best to update the personnel policy book.
H. Transition Update:  Dennis Carrigan suggested that Elizabeth and Kevin’s pay be increased by 10% and asked Barry Hand to bring Kevin in so that Kevin can be more hands on for any major repairs.  A Motion was made by Jon Engelke and seconded by Noah Smith to increase Elizabeth and Kevin’s pay 10% and to start working on moving forward with the end of the year transition.  Vern Darlington asked if 10% was enough for additional pay.  Dennis Carrigan said yes, and that Elizabeth has provided the TRWA salaries.  Dennis stated that Kevin should be in the $40,000.00 range at the lowest when the transition is complete.  Clay McKinney stated he thought the last raise was for more responsibilities.  Noah Smith said that was not exactly accurate because at that time the board was not aware of how the transition was going to take place.  Noah Smith said that the 10% raise is for the remainder of this year as Barry Hand steps back into more of a consultation role.  Clay McKinney asked if the 10% raise is effective now and Dennis Carrigan said yes.   The Motion passed with a yes vote from John Engelke, Justus Lindsey and Vern Darlington and a no vote from Clay McKinney and Danny Volcik.  Noah Smith noted that when Barry Hand retires, his salary will then go away and in turn will free up money for future salaries.
9) Members/Board Members concerns:  Danny Volcik asked about fees being incurred when Dennis Carrigan is visiting with CBWSC’s lawyer without being approved by the board.  Barry Hand asked if the board would consider giving credit to customers who report leaks on the system.  A Motion was made by Vern Darlington to elect Noah Smith as President of the board.  No other nominations were made.  Motion passed with a no vote from Danny Volcik.  Vern Darlington made a Motion to elect Lem Brown as Vice President of the board.  No other nominations were made.  Motion passed with a no vote from Danny Volcik.
10) Information items:
A. Quench reports: Noah, Technical; Lem, Legal; General, Eddie:  No reports were made.
B. Update on Pumping Permit: 
C. Duff letter of response to STGWD notice of violation and Amendment to 2021 report. Tabled.
D. Suggestions to shorten meetings. Minimize director’s email packet for review prior to meeting.

E. The Water Board Guide, book comments.

F. Develop budget procedures.

G. Consider sliding Base Rate, based on meter size & annual water average monthly water use.

H. Consideration of possible revenue driven rate increase.
11) Closing comments Presiding Director and/or Manager:
12) Adjourn:  A Motion was made by John Engelke and seconded by Lem Brown to adjourn.  Motion passed with no opposition and the meeting was adjourned at 7:54 PM.
13) Executive Session: None
Board of Directors may adjourn into executive session on above items under Section 551.071 of the government code to discuss matters with the water system’s attorney. No final action will be taken in executive session. 
